Minutes
Joint Municipal Action Committee

Friday, September 9, 2022

8:00 a.m. – 9:30 a.m.

Remote meeting via Zoom

CALL TO ORDER

                         JMAC Chair Elizabeth Bonbright called the meeting to order at 8:01 a.m. 

ROLL CALL - JMAC COMMITTEE
Elizabeth Bonbright, Chair, Tacoma Public Schools
Kristina Walker, Vice-Chair, City of Tacoma + Pierce Transit
Kiara Daniels, City of Tacoma + Pierce County Health Dept.
Andrea Smith, Metro Parks Tacoma
Rosie Ayala, Metro Parks Tacoma
Deanna Keller, Port of Tacoma 

Marty Campbell, Pierce County + Tacoma/Pierce County Health Dept.
Ryan Mello, Pierce County + Pierce Transit
JMAC CHIEF EXECUTIVES

Shon Sylvia, Metro Parks Tacoma

Mike Griffus, Pierce Transit

GUESTS IN ATTENDANCE

Hunter George, Metro Parks Tacoma

Tim Reid, Metro Parks Tacoma

Penny Grellier, Pierce Transit

Alex Mather, Pierce Transit

Rebecca Japhet, Pierce Transit

Alicia Lawver, Tacoma Public Schools

Chelsea Talbert, Pierce County

William Bridges, Pierce County

Heather Moss, Pierce County

Evan Koepfler, Pierce County

Jeff Robinson, City of Tacoma

Kacee Woods, City of Tacoma

Carol Wolfe, City of Tacoma

Deborah Trevorrow, City of Tacoma 

Chrisy Vindivich, City of Tacoma 
Matthew Mauer, Port of Tacoma
Renee Meschi, Tacoma Pierce County Health Department
Sally Perkins, Practical Solutions
Agenda Items

Welcome
Chair Bonbright welcomed everyone to the meeting. 

Approval of Agenda

It was moved and seconded that the agenda be approved as presented; passed unanimously.

Approval of Minutes from August 12, 2022 Meeting
It was moved and seconded that the minutes of August 12, 2022, be approved as presented; passed unanimously.

Previous Meeting Recap / Direction – Chair Bonbright
Chair Bonbright recapped the last two meetings. Enhancing Public Safety, Part 2: The July and August meetings were focused on observations of current challenges and steps that JMAC member organizations are taking to enhance public safety and respond to incidents of crime and public nuisance. 
Chair Bonbright read the following statement/question and invited members to discuss their thoughts on: While violent crime is a necessary focus of law enforcement in the near term, we heard about ways the daily security challenges are affecting JMAC member operations. Do you see opportunities to collaborate and/or elevate the work of other organizations to address other aspects of crime in our communities? 

CM Walker: Youth Belong Campaign, Graduate Tacoma, Greentrike (Seeds of Peace), etc. are good examples of organizations working with youth to address other aspects of crime (prevention) in our communities. 

CM Daniels: We are not working with the same culture across organizations and partnerships when it comes to youth work. Youth work is siloed (schools do their part, after school programs do their part, etc) and not often coordinated as a wider issue area. 

Chair Bonbright: Suggested the formation of a work group focusing on youth related initiatives to improve coordination. There was also discussion of who could facilitate this potential work group. CM Daniels will follow up with Chair Bonbright on suggestions for facilitating organizations.

CEO Mike Griffus: Critical to have public safety staff to work with law enforcement. Pierce Transit contracts with Lakewood Police Department for safety support. They also have a good working relationship with Tacoma police department but no formal contract. Law enforcement responds when issues of violence or crime arise. Eventual goal is to have an in-house crisis response team. Collaborating with Pierce County Human Services to access trainings and resources for public safety officers. Pierce Transit will use these resources as they pertain to homelessness and mental health. 

CM Mello: We have work to do to change the narrative of why most crime happens. We as JMAC have an opportunity to change the narrative around what it will take to reduce crime (reducing poverty, housing security, increasing education and access to opportunity) from a long-term perspective. Will take intentional effort from policy makers within JMAC and outside to build political will to work on these things. 

Second, funding for these programs we are discussing around youth requires thinking about things like taxes. Some taxes will start to retire, as an example jail related taxes, these could be transitioned to raising funds for prevention services as an example. Will have the opportunity to be creative about finding other uses for 1/10 1% funding for jail construction.

Policy Focus Area Presentations:  Justice, Equity, Diversity & Inclusion (JEDI) 

Pierce Transit CEO, Mike Griffus, presented an update on the recent Free Youth Transit Pass initiative. Using a new grant funded by the Legislature, Pierce Transit has adopted a policy that passengers 18 years of age and younger may ride free of charge on any mode operated by the agency. This presentation shows how this policy is being implemented at Pierce Transit, and how JMAC members can help spread the word.
Some key parts of the program are that ALL youth 18 and under can now ride free. This program was launched around Puget Sound on September 1st and provides regional transit service including WA State Ferries starting on Oct. 1st. 
Marketing and outreach for the Pierce Transit Free Youth Pass has taken the form of videos (viewed during the meeting) targeted at youth to explain the program and uses for transit in their lives. Pierce Transit has also distributed ORCA cards to schools, youth outside the school system can order cards online or in person, an online resource page has been created at PierceTransit.org/FreeYouthPass, and social media/digital ads/mobile app work in addition to outreach in person at community events many of which resulted in earned media coverage. 

CEO Griffus thanked Superintendent Garcia for authoring an op ed in support of the initiative. 

Vice Chair Walker: Offered her thanks and appreciation for Pierce Transit moving so quickly to get cards in hands before the start of school. Expressed excitement to see where we are next year at this time and generally where this program goes from here. 

CM Mello: Echoed CM Walker’s thanks and stressed the importance of youth’s freedom to travel and that increasing access in this way increased that freedom and access to opportunity. CM Mello also discussed JMAC partnerships in the past and how pilots with Tacoma Creates funding has helped lay the ground work for this successful initiative. He also drew attention to the fact that City of Tacoma likely not needing to use Tacoma Creates funding for ORCA cards anymore and that that funding can be used elsewhere. 
Mike Griffus mentioned that it is important that we realize that Pierce Transit operators are not school bus drivers. However, Pierce Transit is developing trainings for operators to become more accustomed to working with youth.

CM Daniels recalled her time at SOTA as a first experience with free bus passes. She also recalled a big buddy system to help orient new riders to using transit and suggested a similar style or orientation and praised efforts to work with operators to give them tools to manage rides with more youth riders as ridership increases. 
Policy Focus Area Presentations:  Health & Safety 

Pierce County Human Services Director Heather Moss shared updates on Pierce County’s Comprehensive Plan to End Homelessness since her last visit to JMAC several months ago. She started by reminding JMAC of the timeline on development of the plan which began back in April 2021 when the steering committee was created. The plan was completed in December 2021, adopted in March 2022, with a Unified Regional approach planning project beginning in August 2022, and finally a funding plan due in October of 2022. 

Director Moss discussed current actions next, which includes research into best model to coordinate program delivery in Pierce County. A partnership with Social Change Partners was initiated to make recommendations on ways to implement the plan with updates to Pierce County Council to come later in the year as well as other stakeholdering with local elected officials scheduled for October and November. Final report to Pierce County Council is scheduled for December. 
Projects in development: 
State Public Right-of-way funding:

· 300 additional shelter beds

· Rapid rehousing enrollments for shelter clients

· Permanent supportive housing funding included

· $25M capital investment with $10M annual operations

· 3-year funding committed with expectation of renewal.

Community First Village:

· Tacoma Rescue Mission selected to operate

· Feasibility study completed

· Developing capital program

Director Moss informed JMAC members that she and a contingent of Pierce County Councilmembers and other local elected officials from our state delegation will be traveling to Austin, TX (the site of the inspiration for this project) to learn more about the project and how it could be implemented here in Pierce County.

Shelter Expansion: 

· A notice of funding availability (NOFA) for multiple shelter projects with at least $11 M in capital and $3M in operating funds (over 2 years) will launch in Q4 2022.
Continuum of Care (CoC) funding increase:

· New $4.6M over three years becoming available – used for rapid rehousing and permanent supportive housing

By Name List and Encampment Mapping:

· Need to better track engagements with people experiencing homelessness

· Businesses needs assessment underway to better understand technology needs

· Stakeholders:

· People experiencing homelessness

· Government entities:

· City of Fife

· City of Lakewood

· City of Puyallup

· City of Tacoma

· Pierce County

· Funded Outreach agencies

· Volunteer outreach groups

Director Moss highlighted analytics developments to better track work around homelessness. Initial data visualization examples given were homeless clients exited to permanent housing. Dashboards will launch in Oct 2022. She also gave updates on provider capacity saying that services providers continue to respond to NOFAs which demonstrates available capacity for possible continued work in this space with current providers. Finally, re eviction prevention, Heather mentioned that a new evictions prevention program will launch in January 2023 that will have stable long-term funding ($3M annually, dramatically lower than previous levels of funding made possible by federal investments) HB1277 helped to make this possible. 
Next, Director Moss detailed efforts to close the funding gap to operate homeless crisis response system. The need is for $160M per year to operate homelessness crisis response system (2021 - $40M, 2022 - $50M, 2023 - $60M). To close the annual funding gap of $100M will require expansion of new funding sources.
She also discussed JMAC’s role in this work which was potentially supporting funding requests of federal, state, local government as well as new taxes, philanthropic, business, and faith investments. Program site identification is also a need that JMAC agencies can hopefully help with. 

Director Moss closed her presentation by talking about the need for affordable housing in Pierce County. She shared numbers from the recently completed BERK Consulting report on affordable housing in Pierce County. The main takeaways from the report are the numbers of housing units, at which AMI level, we need in Pierce County to begin to tackle the crisis (see below). 
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Lastly, she shared funding updates for affordable housing work from 2021-2022. Please see below. 
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2021-2022 COUNTY FUNDING SOURCES UNITS CREATED OR PRESERVED

+ American Rescue Plan Act Funds allocated + 577 new units of affordable housing
by the County Council: $19.9 million constructed.

+ Other County Sources (Affordable Housing + 176 existing units of affordable housing
Document Recording Fee/Affordable preserved

Housing Sales Tax/HUD HOME Program)
allocated: $9.9 million.




Chair Bonbright shared appreciation and gratitude for how much the county has already accomplished in work on the CPEH since adoption. She also committed JMAC to helping out however possible on this plan. 

Vice Chair Walker No specific questions, but very thrilled to have the County as a partner in this work regionally. Appreciated the acknowledgement that nonprofit sector development needs to be a central part of the plan to ensure providers are able to keep up with the work the plan demands.
CM Daniels reflected on conversations with local developers. Shared that developers are challeneged by how state and local funding is given out for affordable housing projects. Suggested that JMAC members come together to help allieveate some of these challenges. Called for the need to be organized and in-sync with messaging to better support developers working on affordable housing. 

Hunter George asked Heather about her thoughts on stories about King county struggles with power sharing across agencies and government around regional approach to homelessness mitigation. 

Heather Moss metioned that KCRHA seems to be very Seattle centric and not as present in other communities. She drew a parallel to how SSHAP is set up in our region and mentioned that in Pierce we deal with issues around independent autonomy across jurisdictions here. Cities, towns, agencies, and organizations in Pierce all seem to enjoy their autonomy, JMAC can help with building opportuntiies for collaboration here. She also mentioned that increased coordination with the Port of Tacoma is needed. 
Staff Workgroup Update – Hunter George, Metro Parks Tacoma
Hunter George shared updates from staff work group. He asked that JMAC agencies share drafts of legislative priorities for 2023 and that while they do this, they consider JMACs strategies and how they factor into these agendas. Before agendas are finalized, agencies should share internally within JMAC to help work on alignment across agencies. State and federal priorities should both be included.
Upcoming JMAC agendas
County will be presenting new equity index and equity note in October. Not confirmed yet but planning to include updates on TPS anti-racism policy work as well as City of Tacoma work on anti-racism as well. Will also plan to show updated JMAC website in October as well. 

The November meeting will focus on 2023 legislative agendas and will potentially have an update on Rotary 8 project.

The December meeting will be in person at the STAR Center. This year-end meeting with CEOs will focus on a “year in review” of past JMAC work as well as looking forward to future goals of JMAC in 2023. 

Chair Bonbright asked if JMAC members want to open the invitation to all elected officials from all 8 JMAC agencies to join in the December meeting with our CEOs. 
CM Campbell liked that idea, and there was a quick discussion of the potential need to notice the December meeting as a public meeting among various JMAC agencies. He also suggested that for the December meeting we invite agency communications staff to join as well, which was well received.
Public Comments
There were no comments from the public.
General Comments – Open Space for Sharing by JMAC Members

There were no general comments from JMAC members.
Next Meeting:  October 14, 2022 
Special Notes:  Please mark your calendars
· The November 2022 meeting has been changed to November 18th since November 11th is Veterans Day Holiday
· We’ve moved the year’s last “Quarterly Meeting with CEOs” to December 9, 2022 (instead of November).  This meeting is likely to take place in-person at a site to be determined. 
Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 9:24 AM
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